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Seven species of penguins in the 
Southern Hemisphere will receive 
protection under the U.S. Endan-
gered Species Act as a result of a 
settlement reached in federal court 
in San Francisco.

U.S. District Judge Samuel Conti 
on Thursday signed off on a settle-
ment reached between the U.S. 
Interior Department and two con-
servation groups. 

The groups are the Center for Biolog-
ical Diversity, based in Tucson, Ariz., 
and the Turtle Island Restoration Net-
work, based in Olema, which sued 
the government earlier this year.

Catherine Kilduff, a lawyer in the 
center’s San Francisco branch of-
fice, said, “Penguins are poster chil-
dren for the devastating effects of 
climate change.”

Center scientists say that warming 
oceans, melting sea ice and com-
mercial fishing have wreaked havoc 
on penguins’ food supply.

Turtle Island Restoration Network 

biologist Todd Stein said, 
“Finally the government is 
throwing penguins a lifeline 
to recovery by protecting 
them under the Endangered 
Species Act.”

The Center for Biological 
Diversity’s bid to protect 
the penguins began with 
the filing of a petition with 
the Interior Department’s 
Fish and Wildlife Service in 
2006.

In December 2008, the 
service concluded that the 
seven species should be 
listed as either threatened 
or endangered under the 
Endangered Species Act because 
of threats from climate change and 
commercial fishing.

When the service failed to com-
plete the listing process within one 
year as required by the law, the two 
groups filed their lawsuit.

The settlement provides that the 
Fish and Wildlife Service will pub-
lish final listing determinations for 
five of the species by July 30, and 
for the other two in September 

and January. 

The seven species are African, 
Humboldt, yellow-eyed, white-
flippered, Fiordland crested and 
erect-crested penguins and a pop-
ulation of the southern rockhopper 
penguins.

The two groups said they plan to 
file another lawsuit against the Inte-
rior Department for denying listing 
protection to two other species, the 
emperor and northern rockhopper 
penguins. 


